CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP 

Minutes of a Meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on Wednesday 12 November 2008 at 2.00 pm at Cumbria Rural Enterprise Agency, Penrith.

PRESENT

Mr R Bloxham - Carlisle City Council (Chair)

Mr G Blackwell – Copeland District Council

Mr G Nicolson - Eden District Council

Mr S Standage – Allerdale Borough Council

Mr I Stewart - Cumbria County Council

Ms B Woof - South Lakeland District Council

Also in attendance:

Ms J Carrol 
-
Copeland Borough Council

Mr N Christian
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr E Davidson
-
Allerdale Borough Council

Ms W Ferry
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr M Gardner
-
Carlisle City Council

Ms M Graham
-
North West Waste Forum

Ms J Hounslow
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr R Kitchen
-
South Lakeland District Council

Mr I Laird
-
Barrow Borough Council

Ms R Lennon
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr A Proffitt
-
Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership

Mr J Shatwell
-
Environment Agency

Mr R Watson
-
GONW

Mr A Yates
-
Eden District Council

	1. apologies for absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Mr G Harrison and Mr K Williams.

2. disclosures of interest

The Chair, Mr Blackwell, Mr Nicolson, Mr Standage, Mr Stewart, and Mrs Woof declared a personal interest in all items of business on the agenda relating to their respective District Councils.  

3. minutes

AGREED,
that the Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 1 October 2008 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

4. matters arising

Minute 8 – CSWP Update 

Mr Nicolson asked whether the updated performance statistics table had been circulated by email. Mr Proffitt apologised that it had not and would touch on the area as part of his ‘Waste Not, Want Not’ presentation.

Minute 10 – Optimisation of the number of Recycling points and HWRCs – Proposed Work Programme
The Chair observed that Brampton HWRC should have been opened in September 2008 but was now delayed until February 2009 due to licenses. He expressed his disappointment for the delay. Mr Shatwell would investigate the hold up and report back to the next meeting.

The Chair believed there was some confusion over who would operate the site. Mr Stewart shared his disappointment at the delay in the building works.  He offered clarification that the HWRC would be operated in the same way as the other HWRCs. Shanks would be the operator and would subcontract out to Cumbria Management (CWM) who operated the current sites. 

The Chair wanted assurances that the process was not being delayed to allow Shanks to operate the site. Mr Christian stated categorically that it was not the case.

5. Minutes of the cumbria strategic waste partnership officers group  

Mr Proffitt presented the minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Officers Group held on 24 October 2008.  

Reference was made to the offer by Marks and Spencer to attend the CSWP board meeting in 22 April 2009.  The Chair stressed the importance of this and suggested that the meeting should be opened up to Cumbria Scrutiny Network. Their attendance at the meeting could assist them in their subsequent work. Mr Stewart suggested that their attendance be clarified at a later date He believed the Partnership needed to discuss whether Scrutiny presence would add value or be of benefit to them. The Chair agreed that it was something to bear in mind and decide at a later date. Mr Proffitt would liase with Marks and Spencer to clarify their expectations for the visit.

AGREED,
that the Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 12 September 2008 be received.

6. Strategic Service Partner Update

The Partnership received a verbal update from Mr Christian. He informed members that on 3 November 2008, Cumbria County Council’s Chief Executive, Mr Stybelski, and representatives of Shanks signed a position statement on the Strategic Waste Partnership. However, they recognised that there were some outstanding issues to be resolved prior to finalising the contract. The project timetable was set out:

Finalised contract:                              31 January 2009

Commencement of contract:              2 February 2009

Submission of planning applications:

                              Hespin Wood        November 2008  

                              Barrow                  May 2009

                              Disington               January 2009

A Paper on the contract would be considered at full Council on 20 November 2008, recommending that Members ratify the deal.

Mr Nicolson asked for confirmation on the planning application for Flusco or whether the activity would be contained within existing planning controls. Mr Christian explained that planning approval for a transfer station would be required for the transfer of domestic waste. He would update members at the next meeting.

7. Local Area Agreement Update

Mr Christian presented a report updating the Partnership on the second quarter statistics for the Local Area Agreement (LAA) for 2008-2011. 

Mr Gardner welcomed the revised LAA indicators but expressed concern that there was too much emphasis on the Waste Prevention Team, referring to Appendix 2 of the document, and not enough information on work undertaken by the district councils. Mr Gardner also highlighted p15 of the document which stated that ‘The Waste Collection Authorities have committed to a target of 48% recycling at the kerbside across Cumbria as a whole’ when the districts had not agreed the figure. It was suggested that the document be revamped to reflect his comments.

Ms Woof queried whether there was a financial reward for exceeding the LAA target. Mr Watson explained that there would be a grant but the formula for calculating this was yet to be finalised. 

Mr Stewart suggested that district members be emailed draft documents to ensure their views were included. He referred to the general target of 1% reduction in collection of municipal waste, and stated that the 2010/11 target of 640, reduced from the 2009/10 target of 643, was not a 1% reduction. He believed a target of 637 was potentially more appropriate. 

The Chair was uncertain about dramatically refreshing the NI 191, which could result in penalties for setting too ambitious a target. Mr Christian would investigate the request for a bigger reduction in the target. 

The Chair requested a verbal update on NI 195 for Carlisle. Mr Gardner confirmed the status was ‘Green’, and all feedback was positive, but was unable to provide any further details.  Ms Carroll stated that Copeland had uploaded their results onto the Defra site, and added that they were likely to be similar to the previous year. She also found the website difficult to use. Mr Davidson agreed and stated that, in Allerdale, they found that individuals carrying out the practical assessments had a good idea of what the results were, in advance of the report. Mr Gardner observed that, whilst NI 191 and 192 were easily quantifiable, NI 195 was subjective and based upon perception. The Chair asked officers to liase with Defra about problems with their website.  Mr Watson explained that a recent independent national survey undertaken by ENCAMPS had shown that there were problems nationally in obtaining the data. Mr Stewart explained that NI 195 was chosen as ‘street and environmental cleanliness’ helped to make people feel good about where they lived and was therefore a high priority.

AGREED,
that

a) the progress made in achieving the targets  be noted and the Direction of Travel Statement for NI 195 be endorsed;

b) the actions necessary to achieve the targets and the NI 191 targets be reviewed and fed back to the meeting of 28 January 2009;

c) the officer recommendation that the targets for NI 191 should be refreshed in principle be confirmed;

d) a LAA monitoring item be placed on the agenda for the meeting of 28 January 2009.

8. Outcome of ‘Waste Not, Want Not’

Mr Proffitt presented a report that summarised the ‘Waste Not, Want Not’ seminar and suggested a way forward to develop work in the area.

Mr Nicolson praised the report and enquired into the administrative and staff workload implications of the recommendations. Mr Proffitt explained that discussions on the implications of the aims, how they could be delivered through affordability and support from each other, would be resolved further down the line. The Chair referred to the disparity between authorities in terms of data processors. He believed one system would produce better information, and that quality data was essential. He hoped that a system could be developed which would help people to work in a Cumbria-wide way. 

Mr Nicolson observed that sharing knowledge between authorities would best facilitate efficiency and that some cost/benefit analysis on the importance and accuracy of information would be useful. Ms Woof stated that waste data flow had to be completely accurate. 

Mr Yates stated that the event was long overdue and that, in Eden, waste prevention officers had been frustrated with the length of time spent on number crunching, when they should have been promoting recycling. 

AGREED,
that

a) a working party from a cross-section of delegates from the Waste Not, Want Not seminar be established to report through the CSWP;

b) an email ‘support group’, made up of delegates from Waste Not Want, Not, be established in order that issues, concerns and problems can be shared and resolved;

c) a further seminar take place, at a date to be confirmed, to ensure that momentum is maintained.

9. Barrow Waste minimisation

Mr Laird provided an update on Barrow Borough Council’s Waste Minimisation project.  An up-to-date assessment placed the cost of the scheme at £647,000.

The Chair asked that the funding be spent by the end of January 2009. Mr Laird confirmed they were ready to place the order; goods would be delivered within 12-13 weeks. 

The Chair asked if the CSWP could have Barrow’s old stock of bins. Mr Proffitt would investigate the possibility of the Partnership utilising the bins.

Ms Woof believed it was now time for the Partnership to have a policy that no side waste be collected on a countywide scale. The Chair concurred and added that the partnership should give guidance to authorities not to collect side waste, but each authority should still maintain their own policy at present. 

AGREED,
that

a) The Partnership accepts the Revenue and Capital Support Fund Application, with the proviso that Barrow Borough Council commits the funding by the end of January 2009.
10. Commercial waste recycling permit scheme for hwrcs

Mr Christian presented a report setting out the principles for a Commercial Waste Recycling Permit Scheme for Household Waste Recycling Centres and making recommendations for the development of the scheme.

The Chair enquired whether a system to estimate the weight of both household and commercial waste had been sought. Mr Christian clarified that they were looking into purchasing one. 

Ms Woof welcomed the report but expressed disappointment that there was only one pilot. She asked how long the pilot would last and expressed concern that metals and waste plastics were being collected when the prime reason for the scheme was to help LATS targets. Mr Christian observed that collecting metals and plastics made for a more effective service and, though there was no date for the end of the pilot, it was expected to be a short period of time – less than 6 months. Mr Nicolson asked for clarification on who could use the site and whether the omission of glass was deliberate. Experience had proven that people generally liked to take everything to one location. Mr Christian clarified that glass was omitted as it was believed that there was not sufficient business to deal with it. He suggested that the meeting of 11 March 2009 would be a realistic date to approve the arrangements and the pilot could run for 6 months from April 2009. Mr Shatwell observed that there was virtue outside of the LATS targets in collecting other materials. Mr Stewart echoed those comments and added that there was merit in going beyond a LATS mindset to look at the bigger picture and asked whether there were any external examples of good practice. The Chair agreed with Mr Stewart that, if facilities could be offered for other materials, they should be. 

AGREED,
that

b) a Commercial Waste Recycling Permit Scheme be developed;

c) the costs, logistics, auditing requirements and further details of the Permit Scheme be developed with contractors and progress reported to the 11 March 2009 meeting.

11. Government Office North West (GONW)

Mr Watson provided an update from GONW. Cumbrian districts were praised and Carlisle was held as a shining example in the North West.

Mr Watson had attended a conference in which the slowdown in recycling rates had been explored as part of wider discussions on national recycling performance. The authors of the 2000 Waste Strategy had praised the current rate of recycling. 

Upper tier authorities had to produce a joint Municipal Waste Strategy, but CPA assessment was to cease, and there would no longer be the requirement for the production of a strategy. However, he believed it was something that should continue. There had also been a review of the future of the Waste Regional Advisory Group. It would continue on a six monthly basis and the group could organise an annual regional waste management conference if funding could be found.

Ms Woof enquired as to Cumbria’s national rating on BVI184. Mr Watson believed there had been significant decreases and offered to get back with this information.

12. Joint waste authority questionnaire

The Partnership received a verbal update from Mr Proffitt on the ‘Draft Waste Authority Expression of Interest Form’. It was stressed that, although the deadline on the form was 23 July 2008, the recipient would be happy to receive interest after this time. Submitting the form would not be a commitment to anything. An email from Mr Philip Walker from Defra was read in confirmation of this point.

Members discussed the virtues of expressing an interest. Mr Stewart believed the Partnership did not have the authority to submit the expression of interest and suggested it was referred to CLASB for their direction on it. The Chair agreed and asked Mr Proffitt to write to CLASB and include the received email.

 AGREED,
that the CSWP Development Officer write to CLASB to ask for direction on the draft Joint Waste Authority Expression of Interest Form.

13. ANy other business

Mr Proffitt presented a report setting out the need for the development of an Inter Authority Agreement (IAA).

Ms Woof welcomed the report, stating that South Lakeland were supportive in principle, and queried whether the time necessary for this to go through the political process had been factored in. 

The Chair suggested that the third draft should be presented to the Partnership prior to submission to Dickinson Dees, to give a sense of ownership and to prevent time being wasted at the end of the process. Mr Laird stated that all Chief Executives had received a letter about this. The Chair expressed his dismay that the Partnership had been sidelined and stressed that CLASB should be made aware of the Partnership’s remit. Concern was also expressed over the transparency of the process. Mr Nicolson expressed the need for an Inter Authority Agreement but stated that it ought to adopt a minimal approach and recognise what was going on in individual areas at present. The Chair asked for information about the size of vehicles and observed that the letter to the Chief Executives had placed too much emphasis on reward schemes. Mr Christian explained that Shanks would take any size of rear-tipping vehicle. Mr Proffitt explained that he would be speaking to districts over the subsequent fortnight to calm concerns. The Chair suggested that the third draft of the agreement be presented to the 28 January 2009 meeting of the Partnership. 

Ms Woof asked if any research on the falling price for recyclates was being undertaken. Mr Proffitt explained that they were looking into which markets were struggling and offered to feed back at next meeting.

AGREED,
that the CSWP Development Officer present the third draft of the Inter Authority Agreement at the 28 January 2009 meeting of the CSWP.

14. release of reports

It was agreed that all reports presented to this meeting of the CSWP could be released into the public domain.

15. date of next meeting

Members noted that the next meeting of the CSWP was scheduled as follows:

Date: 
Wednesday 28 January 2009

Time:
1 pm (12.30 pm lunch)

Venue: Cumbria Rural Enterprise Agency (CREA), Penrith

The meeting closed at 4.05 pm
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